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MINUTES
MEETING 11
March 24, 2011 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150
1. CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 2:06 pm.  The chair asked for a quorum count. There were 42 voting members present so the meeting had a quorum and proceeded with business.
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
The agenda was approved by unanimous consent
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of March 10, 2011

The Minutes of the March 10th meeting were approved by unanimous consent.  
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS
4.1 Executive Committee

4.1.1 Announcements 

The Chair recognized Senator Hood who reported that our report to WASC was so impressive that WASC has asked to use our report as a model to share with other campuses.

Senator Torabzadeh thanked Senator Hood for his leadership on the WASC Committee.
4.2 Nominating Committee: Flora Banuett, Chair
Senator Banuett moved the nomination of Eric Marinez to the Panel on Professional Responsibility.

The nomination was seconded and approved by unanimous consent.

4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate: Consent Calendar 
4.3.1.1 AS-831-10/CEPC Name Change: Option in Kinesiology (Sport Psychology & Coaching) to Option in Kinesiology (Sport Psychology & Leadership)
4.3.1.2 AS-834-10/CEPC/URC
Discontinuance of the M.A./MS  in Interdisciplinary Studies---FIRST READING
4.3.1.3 AS-835-10/CEPC/URC Discontinuance of the BA/BS  in Interdisciplinary Studies
4.3.1.4 AS-836-10/CEPC/URC Discontinuance of the Career Counseling Option MS in Counseling---FIRST READING
4.3.1.5 AS-837-10/CEPC/URC Discontinuance of the Interdisciplinary Minor in Crosscultural Language & Academic Development Studies---FIRST READING
4.3.1.6 AS-841-10/CEPC/URC Kinesiology Discontinuances: discontinuance of minor in Physical Education Teaching; concentration in Physical Education Elementary Teaching; and concentration in Physical Education Coaching---FIRST READING
Chair Vollendorf advised the Senate that the items on the Consent Calendar were curricular materials initiated by the relevant departments.

The items on the Consent Calendar received their first readings.

5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None

6. SPECIAL ORDERS
6.1 Senate Retreat Update: Provost Para (TIME CERTAIN: 2:05-2:20 p.m.)

Provost Para reported back to the Senate on administrative responses to suggestions and recommendations generated by the Senate Retreat last fall. The floor was then opened to questions and comments.  

In response to a question by Senator Huckabay, Provost Para responded that the report he had just given would be made available to college deans. She was concerned about the future funding of student success alternates which had been emphasized by the Retreat and the administrative responses to it. (A copy of the report will be placed on the Senate website when it becomes available).

Senator Forrest asked for an update on changes going on at the Foundation. Provost Para reported that the Foundation is being split to create an independent board for fund raising. Community fund raising needs to be community controlled.  Grants and contracts will be managed separately. This change is needed to meet legal requirements. Vice-President Stephens confirmed that this was the case. Vice-President Stephens went on to say that these changes are unrelated to other reorganization efforts underway at the Foundation. These efforts are part of an attempt by the campus to use resources better. There are no personnel or staff changes associated with this reorganization.

Senator Moreno asked that the report on administrative responses to the Senate Retreat be clarified to distinguish new initiatives from continuing initiatives. Provost Para responded that this was a reasonable request.

Senator Schürer asked for a clearer definition of “student success.” Provost Para responded that the University is looking for success stories as well as data such as graduation rates, number going on to graduate school, mid-career earnings, etc.  Faculty success stories, and data, are also being collected.

Senator Schürer asked who would decide where money goes from new funds raised by the new Foundation community fund raising board. 

Vice-President Taylor responded that her office is communicating with deans to plan and identify needs, but donors’ wishes are the biggest factor in deciding how funds are spent.

Senator Garcia asked if there were any plans to further outsource janitorial services. Vice-President Stephens responded that there was no plan to expand the outsourcing of janitorial sources beyond current levels.

Provost Para said more feedback would be reported as it became available.

6.2 CFA Update: Teri Yamada (TIME CERTAIN: 2:20-2:25 p.m.)

Senator Janousek reported on behalf of CFA President Terri Yamada.  She notified the Senate of the following upcoming events.

· April 13 (Wed at 12 noon, Near Coffee Bean) Rally for Quality Higher Education
· May 3 (Tues at 12 noon, Chartroom) Lunch discussion on challenges to higher public education with UCLA scholar and social philosopher Mike Rose and Deborah Harrington, founding Dean of Institutional Effectiveness and Student Success for the Los Angeles Community College District. 

Senator Moreno thanked CFA for hosting the speaking tour from Arizona on the status of ethnic studies programs in Arizona.
7. OLD BUSINESS 

7.1 Department Chairs Policy (AS-AS-806-09/FPPC)-SECOND READING 
Discussion began where it left off at section 9.2.  Senator O’Connor moved his substitute amendment:

Reduced workload: Department chairs who have completed two or more consecutive terms without a sabbatical leave and who do not receive a competitive sabbatical leave for the year following their terms of service, will be eligible to receive reassigned time in the year following their service. The reassigned time shall be equivalent to the chair’s proportional semesterly assignment and may be taken in one or two semesters during the year following their service.  This reduced workload is intended to allow for professional development. 
Senator Schürer seconded it. Senator O’Connor spoke to it. He said the amendment tried to capture the spirit of the discussion at the last meeting. He drew the Senate’s attention to where it was stated that the chair will not be eligible for assigned time if they already qualify for a sabbatical leave and that leave time would be proportional to their assignment as chair.

In response to a question by Senator Forrest, Dean Kingsford responded that she knew of at least one case where a chair had not received a competitive sabbatical after serving at least two consecutive terms. Dean Riposa said that he also knew of a couple of cases. Before the budget crunch, it has been usual to give chairs in that situation assigned time.

Provost Para spoke in support of the amendment. He also knew a case where chair was not awarded a sabbatical after two or more consecutive terms as chair, but who was given assigned time.

Senator Schürer commented that he did not believe that the amendment was a case of chairs’ feathering their nests. He was not a chair himself. He felt that the amendment allowed for a fair way to help past chairs get back on the research track.  In response to a question from Senator Schürer, Provost Para confirmed that would still be up to the dean to determine if the chair would receive the assigned time.

Senator Del Casino moved to strike “will be eligible to.” and insert “shall receive.” The amendment was accepted as friendly and there was no objection to it.

In response to questions from the floor, Provost Para confirmed that sabbaticals and assigned times are awarded out of different pots of money and that giving a past chair assigned time would not affect the award of competitive sabbaticals.

In response to questions from the floor, Senator O’Connor clarified that the assigned time would need to be used in the year following the end of the chair’s term.  

Senator Klink said that the amendment would provide an incentive to encourage faculty to run for chair. Provost Para said that the amendment recognized the reality that service as chair can cause scholarly activity to fall behind. 

Senator Colburn moved to call the question.

Senator Forrest objected.

The vote on the move to call question or continue discussion was:

Yeas: 37 

Nays: 11

The question was called.

The vote on Senator O’Connor’s amendment, as amended, was:

Yeas: 40 

Nays: 6

Abstentions: 2

The amendment passed.

The Senate proceeded to discussion of Section 10.

Senator O’Connor moved the following substitute amendment for section 10.1 and 10.2.  The amendment was seconded.

10.1 The Office of the Dean, in consultation with the faculty and staff, shall conduct a mid-term review of department chairs in the college for the purpose of providing mentoring, guidance, and support.  Department Chairs will discuss goals with respect to student success, faculty support, staff supervision, and professional growth. An Open Period will be established for receipt of input from faculty, students, and staff regarding a chair’s performance. The dean shall meet with the department chair to discuss input from the department and provide relevant recommendations.

The amendment was seconded. Senator O’Connor spoke to it. He said since the Senate had decided on three year terms that elections served as reviews, but that a year and half mid-term mini-review would still be helpful as a form of professional development.

Senator Colburn asked if the input would be anonymous or not? 

Senator O’ Connor responded that the guidelines would be the same as those for an open period for RTP which means that input would be signed. 

Senator Del Casino said that surveys are anonymous and this amendment would introduce a radical change from past procedure since input would be signed.

Senator Schürer stated that section 10 is unnecessary. It is administratively burdensome and should be deleted entirely.

Senator Huckabay stated that chairs get post-tenured review on a five year cycle like any other faculty. She agreed that Section 10 is not necessary. 

Provost Para agreed with the helpfulness of reviews, but stated that deans and chairs have an ongoing conversation. He also agreed that formal reviews could be administratively burdensome. Mid-term reviews made more sense when terms were four years, but less sense with three year terms.

Senator Colburn liked the idea of a formal feedback process and was supportive of amendment. 

Senator Fisher confirmed that the midterm review section was developed with four year terms in mind. 

Senator Jaffe said that if the purpose of the amendment was to reduce the burden of an intensive survey the amendment was a good idea. She felt that there should be a place for both anonymous and signed input. She also liked the previous language that had the Dean report back to faculty.

Chair Vollendorf stated that the Senate had two questions to consider in regard to Section 10. Do we want Section 10 at all (mid-term chair review) and if we do want it what should the review process look like. 

Senator Forrest stated that things were very collegial in the College of Education, but she recognized that not all colleges are so fortunate all the time. She would like a formal process in place and supported the inclusion of Section 10.

Senator Torabzadeh also spoke in support of Section 10. The review process could allow for input from people who don’t vote for chair.

Senator Moreno spoke in favor of retaining Section 10 and a formal input process. It would allow for the systematic collection of data.

Senator Del Casino stated that if the Senate decides to include a formal review in the Chair’s policy, the review should be at the beginning of third year. He would also like anonymous survey data, otherwise the review would be a waste of time. The feedback received would help a chair to decide whether to run again. 

Senator Colburn spoke in support of keeping Section 10. 

Provost Para reminded the Senate that chairs are Unit 3 personnel not management (MPP). In his experience at other schools, where they had yearly reviews, the process was found to be unhelpful.

He felt that a review in the third year was too late. The reappointment process should begin earlier.

Senator Miles thanked Provost Para for reminding the Senate that chairs are faculty and are still subject to same reviews as other faculty.  It felt that the Section 10 and the substitute amendment were either over proscriptive or under proscriptive. 

Senator Schürer reiterated his position that we do not need a section 10.  Section 11 outlines a recall process. He stated that the benefits of a formal review were not worth the amount of effort involved.

Senator O’Connor said he was ambivalent about scrapping Section 10. If a formal review were scrapped entirely we would lose an opportunity for feedback for students, staff and other people who can’t vote for chair.

Chair Vollendorf suggested a straw poll on the issue of whether to keep Section 10. After a brief discussion of procedure, a straw poll was taken.

The straw poll on whether or not to keep Section 10 was:

Yeas: 21 

Nays: 19

7.2 Policy on Course Syllabi and Standard Course Outlines (AS-839-10/CEPC)-SECOND READING 

No action was taken on this item. 

7.3 Policy and Procedures for Supporting Research, Scholarly, and Creative Activity (AS-844-10/FPPC/EC)- FIRST READING


No action was taken on this item

7.4 University Mini-Grants and Summer Stipends Committee Charge (formerly SCAC) (AS-842-10/FPPC/EC)-FIRST READING

No action was taken on this item.
8. NEW BUSINESS (TIME CERTAIN: 2:40 p.m.)

8.1 Campus Climate Committee Charge (AS-843-10/CCC/EC)-FIRST READING
Senator O’Connor moved to waive the first reading. His motion was seconded by Senator Hamano.

Chair Vollendorf moved unanimous consent of the first reading. The motion was approved and the item received it second reading.

Senator Moreno asked about enforcement and accountability in relation to the Campus Climate Committee’s goals and how it might be reflected in the charge.

The floor was yielded to Ombuds Betsy Decyk who responded to Senator Moreno’s question. She said the focus of the revision of the charge was on committee organization and the selection process. The goal was to make the committee’s organization and selection process more streamlined and more consistent with other committees. 

Senator Hood moved to call the question. 

The vote on the second reading was:

Yeas: 45 

Nays: 5 

Abstentions: 3 

The revised Campus Climate Committee Charge was approved by the Senate

Chair Vollendorf thanked Ombuds Decyk for her work on the revised charge.

8.2 Revisions to PS 08-00 General Education Policy (AS-830-10/CEPC)-FIRST READING

Senator Freesemann spoke to the first reading. The revisions to the policy aim to improve student access, resolve GE fragmentation issues, reduce transfer appeals, and add an integrative capstone course.

Senator Banuett asked about the reduction in the number of science labs from 2 to 1.

The floor was yielded to Professor Brazier who said that the issue had been the subject of great debate in the CEPC, but that the majority had favored the change.

The floor was yielded to Associate Vice-President Mahoney who said that the change was suggested to meet the access issue. There was also a parity issue since G.E. certified transfer students do not have to meet the two lab requirement.

The floor was yielded to Professor Livingston who stated that the change was based on administrative requirements. The College of Natural Sciences and Mathematics opposes the change. You can’t learn science just in a lecture hall; you must also have hands on experience. Reducing the lab requirement is not the correct pedagogical approach.

Senator Schürer said if the issue was access vs. pedagogy, then one should decided what is pedagogically sound and then make the policy work as far as access is concerned.  Senator Schürer also asked for clarification of the proposed changes to section 7.8, specifically what is meant by “literature” in that clause.

Professor Brazier responded that writing courses were included under “Communication”

Senator Schürer stated that the status of writing courses needed to be clarified in the policy.

Associate Vice-President Mahoney stated that the language in the clause is drawn from an Executive Order.

In response to further questions and discussions about definitions and requirements of the Executive Order, the Senate Office was directed to place a copy the relevant Executive Order (1033) on the website. 

Senator Del Casino stated that there was a tension between getting students through the system and having a meaningful liberal arts degree. The Senate may want to revisit issues raised when GE policy was last revised.

In response to a question by Senate Colburn, Associate Vice-President Mahoney said that the only change that might be time sensitive is the Integrative Learning Capstone. Several colleges were waiting to implement it and it was hoped that it would be non-controversial.  In response to a question from Chair Vollendorf, Associate Vice-President Mahoney stated that our policy G.E. is in compliance with E.O. 1033. It exceeds the requirements of E.O 1033.

Senator Del Casino stated that a capstone course in the major raises issues of the relationship of major and G.E. courses. It is a question of how far do you push double counting before learning is being sacrificed to access and progress to graduation.

Senator Freesemann responded that under the current program no more than 10 units in the major may count towards G.E. The proposed changes make the policy consistent with real practice in Enrollment Services. Integrative capstone is the key change. The Integrative major requires advanced skills and knowledge unlike current capstone courses.

Senator Schürer asked that as link to the LEAP framework (on the G.E. website) be posted to the Senate Website. The Senate Office was asked to do so.

Chair Vollendorf moved to move the agenda. 

9. ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 3:58pm.
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